
Programs and Notices 
 

I Bet You Didnôt Know 
Tidbits from Kentuckyôs heritage 
for every day of the calendar year 

 

 

ARTICLES FROM BACK ISSUES ARE INDEXED ON OUR WEBSITE! 

    

  January 6, 1953:  The Kentucky 
Legislature decided to make auto 
license plates blue and white to 
honor UK Football Coach Paul 
ñBearò Bryant.  Color of numbers 
and background to alternate. 
 
     January 15, 1973:  The tiny 
Morehead & North Fork Railroad, the 
shortest in Kentucky history, made 
its last one-mile run. 
 
       February 23, 1847: General 
Zachary Taylor led forces, mostly 
Kentucky volunteers, to a brilliant 
victory over 20,000 Mexicans under 
the command of Santa Anna. 
 
     February 27, 1849: The Coving-
ton Lexington Railroad was char-
tered. 

ñOn This Day In Kentuckyò ð Robert Powell 

In Living Color 
 

 Maybe youôve noticed, at least we hope so.  This issue of the 
Bulletin of the Kenton County Historical Society has a new look!  
Through a partnership with the Behringer-Crawford Museum, the 
Society now has a color printer and new computer software.  This 
means we can now print our award-winning newsletter in color.  At 
least the cover will be in color.  We hope you enjoy the new design. 

Covington Bicentennial History Book 
 

     Most of our readership is already aware, Covingtonôs Bicentennial 
celebration will be in 2015, and the Society is in the process of writing 
a book on the cityôs 200 year history to be released at that time. 
 
     We need your help!  Anyone interested in assisting us with writing 
articles, helping edit, or just suggesting topics of interest should please 
contact us at 859-431-2666 or by email at nkyheritage.kchs@juno.com. 
The book committee will be meeting sometime in February (location, 
date, time to be announced) and more input is always welcome!  Con-
tact us by mid-January and we will inform you of the meeting details. 

Mark Your Calendars  
 

     The 2010 edition of History Day will be here before you know it, so 
make sure you mark your calendars.  The date will be March 20, 2010.  
This day-long event featuring exciting displays and interesting work-
shops from regional historical societies, publishers, and organizations 
will once again be held at Northern Kentucky University.  This yearôs 
lecture topics will include the 1840s Cincinnati riverfront panorama, 
Civil War songs, Newport gambling, early Kentucky forts, and more!  
Additional information can be obtained by contacting John Boh at 
859-491-0490 or Andrea Watkins at: watkins@nku.edu  
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to perform choral works for entertainment.  A mixed-
voice choral group at that time in the Catholic 
Church was still very unusual. In Frankôs determina-
tion to form this club, he decided to seek some advice 
from his friend Mary Lueke Day. Both were members 
of the Drama Club. In May 1938, the two formed a 
committee to approach the pastor, Father Klosterman 
(Pastor 1930-1961) to discuss their plans. 
 

Leo Grote 
 Father Klosterman thought this mixed-voice 
glee club was a great idea, all the while pointing out 
the group would have to be self-supporting and would 
not get monetary assistance from the parish.5   He 
thought the group should begin with a musical enter-
tainment program.  The bishop of Covington, Francis 
Howard [tenure: 1923-1944] concurred.  Leo Grote, 
who was directing the Catholic Theatre Guild, was 

 Writing the following piece has been difficult since 
this writer was the director of this mixed chorus for over 25 
years.  An historian should never be emotionally connected 
with his/her subject matter.  Please take this into account 
when reading the following story. 
  
 Great choirs flourished at Covingtonôs 
Mother of God Church and buildings like it, partly 
because of the venue ï the acoustics, pipe organ and 
space are all conducive to choral singing.  The choral 
tradition of fine choirs at Mutter Gottes Kirche on 
Sixth Street reaches back into the mid-nineteenth 
century with the very first music director, B. F. H. 
Hellebusch.1  He created and published the first Ger-
man language hymnal for German-American Catho-
lics and it was so successful he augmented his parish 
salary with the royalties from its sales. 
 
 In the 1890s a brilliant young German immi-
grant-musician Edward Strubel was hired as organist 
and choir director and directed the parish choir for 
almost 60 years.2  At the same time, the musician-
priest Father Henry Tappert conducted a 70-voice 
mixed choir for many years, which was considered the 
best in the city.3  During his pastorate, a papal motu 
proprio of Pius X [reign: 1903-1914] was enforced by 
then Covington Bishop Brossert [tenure: 1916-1930], 
which banned women from church sanctuary choirs.4 
Even though there was no obligation for the bishop 
to enforce a motu proprio of a former pope, all of the 
women in Father Tappertôs choir had to leave and he 
continued with an all-male chorus.  This issue, need-
less to say, created an unpleasant relationship be-
tween the church and women parishioners.  The 
situation remained in that state until 1938, when 
Frank Cetrulo, who was singing in the Mother of 
God menôs choir, was also a member of the Drama 
Club.   

Formation of a Mixed Choir 
Though Frank enjoyed these groups, he felt it 

would be a grand idea to form a mixed-voice glee club 

Mother of God Choral Club 
A 70-year Covington Tradition Disbanded 

 

Karl Lietzenmayer 

Leo Grote 
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enthusiastically hired as music director.  He had tu-
tored under John J. Fehring and Rev. Lawrence Mon-
tanus in Gregorian chant; studied conducting with 
Frank Vander Struecken, Cincinnati May Festival 
director.  He had expression and dramatics education 
with John J. Drury and voice culture at Cincinnati 
College of Music.  Mr. Grote was also a graduate of 
Xavier University.  His tenure with the Choral Club 
would last for over thirty fruitful years. 
 
 The parish, members of various parish 
groups, and the menôs choir were all invited to join 
this new group.  When the group failed to get enough 
interest within the parish, an invitation was sent to 
other area Catholic churches and organizations and 
eventually the membership reached approximately 
thirty voices.  These singers, under direction of Leo 
Grote (1902-1980) began what would become a sev-
enty-year tradition at Mother of God Church.  Be-
cause of the area-wide invitation, Choral Club singers 
continued to be attracted from outside the parish 
throughout its existence. 
 
 The group presented concerts at the church, 
in the schoolôs grand auditorium and other venues.  
They performed for the Elks and the Eagles, as well as 
other churches.6   

Tenth Anniversary 
 By the groupôs tenth anniversary, the Choral 
Club had established themselves as one of the areaôs 
outstanding singing ensembles.  One of the first pro-
grams developed by the group was presenting Theo-
dore DuBoisôs Seven Last Words of Christ ï a cantata in 
the traditional seven sections.  This was performed 
each Lent and broadcast remotely from the church 
on the ñHour of Truthò through WZIP and WKRC 
radio for over ten years.  Additional performances 
were presented with ñtableausò involving at times stu-
dents from various Catholic high schools.7  These 
concerts were well attended in Mother of God School 
auditorium. 
 
 In November 1948, the group celebrated its 
tenth year with music and an anniversary dinner 
where Leo Grote was ñroastedò as ñLeopold Grotayò.  
Mr. Grote congratulated the chorus, introduced his 
parents and presented service awards to some of the 
singers.8 
 

Competition 
 In July 1949, Mr. Grote entered the group of 
35 singers in choral competition sponsored by the 
School of Music of Indiana University.  Singing be-
fore a crowd of 6,000 in the IU football stadium, the 

Above ð One of the hundreds of rehearsals of the Mother of God Choral Club (c. 1945) 

On the cover ð A 1975 performance of Duboisô ñSeven Last Words of Christò 


